
Hillsboro Charter Academy Board of 
Directors October, 22 2020 

7:00 PM -10:30 PM, Location: Virtual Zoom meeting 
Attendance: 

 
Voting Board Members  
Gwen Wilf (President) Present 

Sean Biehl (Vice President) Present 
Tarryn Jonker (Treasurer) Present 

Nicki Bazaco Present 
Roger Vance Present 

Charles Houston Present 
Grace Verhey Present 

Pooja Aggarwal Present 
Joe Luppino-Esposito Present 

Erika Skougard Absent 
Brian King Present 

 
Nonvoting Board Members  

Paul Vickers (Principal) Present 
Stacie Kling (Dean of Instruction) Present 

Megan Tucker (Dean of Curriculum) Present 
 

1.  Call to order: 

Call to order by Gwen Wilf at 19:02. A quorum of Board members was present. 

2.  Welcome to new Board members 

Gwen welcomed Erica Skougard, Brian King and Joe Luppino-Esposito to the Board of Directors 
of HCA. 

3.  Call for public comment 

Gwen Wilf called for public comment from all present. 

Jared and Elizabeth Clarkson made a statement of thanks to all HCA staff. 

Grace Verhey announced her resignation from the HCA Board. 

Public comment finished at 19:22. 

 

 



4.  Approval of minutes from previous Board Meeting 

Motion to approve August and September 2020 Minutes of Board Meeting held on 22 August 
2020 and September 2020 respectively. Motion brough by Gwen Wilf.  The motion was 
seconded by Sean Biehl.  Voted and unanimously approved by the BOD. 

5.  Comments from the Board 

Roger made an apology on behalf of himself, Sean, Nicki and Pooja to the HCA community 
about remarks and business discussed in the previous board meeting that was not appropriate 
to be discussed in public. 

Gwen seconded the Board’s regret about the items discussed in public that should have been in 
Executive session. 

6. Re-opening Status 

Discussion Action 
- Paul Vickers gave an update on the re-opening of Kindergarten 

and the morale at the school. 
- Updated numbers from parent survey on students returning to 

in-person learning vs distance learning were presented to the 
BOD. 

- Survey showed 78% of pupils returning in person, 22% of 
pupils remaining distance learning. 

- Roger requested Paul to update the board on the health 
mitigation measures the staff were employing on the return 
on the Kindergarten class. 

- Paul updated the board that the K’s were doing an excellent 
job wearing their masks. 

- Further updated on the improvements made to the OSS 
facilities to ensure HCA’s COVID mitigation strategies are in 
place. 

- Sean questioned whether the staggered pickup/drop off levels 
were sustainable with more grades returning and the levels of 
staff to implement those strategies at the school. 

- Paul commented that additional staff including the Cares room 
nurse, an additional teacher’s assistants and 3 licensed 
teachers have been hired to help with staff workload. 

- An additional custodian is still to be hired. 
- The additional teachers will be dedicated to checking in with 

distance learners and assist grade level teachers in planning 
the distance learning material. 

Joe brought forward 
a motion to survey 
parents about the 

preferred 
instructional method 
for the week prior to 
Winter Break and to 
reconvene a Board 
meeting in 2 weeks 
to vote on the plan. 

 
Charlie seconded 

the motion. 
 

Roger requested 
more discussion 
before voting. 

 
Gwen called the 

vote after all 
discussions. 

 
In favor –  Joe 

 
 
 



- Joe questioned that with the comments made by parents to 
the Board, whether moving the starting deadlines for Grades 1 
to 5 could be moved up from the current approved plans 
passed in the last Board meeting. 

- Paul’s perspective is that any change to the approved plans 
could impact other learners and families who have already 
made plans based on the approved plan. 

- HCA approved their re-opening plans prior to any LCPS or 
other charter schools re-opening plans being in place. 

- Megan commented that the benefit of staggering the intake of 
further grades would allow for staff to best prepare for the 2-
track learning mode without stretching all staff too thin. 

- Re-opening plans for grade 1 to 3 and 4 to 5 are staggered at 2 
weeks school time and Thanksgiving break.  

- The approved start dates allow for all grade teachers to find 
any gaps in planning and appropriately implement all COVID 
mitigation strategies. 

- Megan reiterated that HCA is offering 5 day a week in-person 
instruction with grade teachers teaching both distance and in-
person learners which can not be compared to how LCPS is re-
opening their grade levels. 

- Charlie questioned what it would take to bring grade 1 to 3 
back in-person a week sooner? 

- Paul commented that the week of 3rd November is an 
asynchronous learning week for all grades except K so this is a 
needed planning week for teachers. 

- Sean commented that the plans have been approved and 
should not need to be revised. 

- Tarryn and Sean agreed that moving up a start date with 1 
days notice is not feasible. 

- Roger reminded all that HCA is at the fore of bringing all the 
students back to in-person learning and that the approved 
plan should not be amended. 

- Charlie reminded us that as a Board we need to remain flexible 
and not just stick to plans as they have been approved. 

- Charlie requested that a comment be sent to the HCA 
community stating that we have heard the parents concerns 
and take them to heart, however the logistics of changing 
these plans with such short notice is not feasible. 

- Grace agreed that acknowledging the above is an appropriate 
action. 

- Joe requested more information about the grade 4 to 5’s re-
opening plan and whether the last week of the school year still 
needs to be asynchronous or whether this could be in-person? 

 
Not in favor – Gwen, 
Sean, Tarryn, Grace, 

Pooja, Nicki and 
Roger 

 
Abstain – Charlie 

 
Motioned did not 

pass.  The reopening 
plan will stay as is 

and will be 
communicated in 

detail to the 
parents. 



- Brian commented that he feels there is a disservice to the 
grade 4/5 pupils only coming back in December and whether 
this could be moved up to all grades 1 to 5 returning in-person 
all at once, to ensure that the voice of the parents is heard and 
the BOD is flexible to changing agreed on plans. 

- Tarryn and Sean commented that the plans in place for a 
staggered opening were detailed to ensure mitigation 
strategies were implemented successfully. 

- Megan reiterated that there is essentially only a 10 school day 
gap between grades 1 to 3 and grades 4 to 5 returning and this 
is needed to allow teachers to come to grips with a brand new 
instructional model for this 2-track learning mode. 

- Stacie commented that the minute-by-minute scheduling 
needs time to be practiced, time for the personnel to move 
though the building to ensure all pupils get all their special 
services and teachers can get required breaks in schedule. 

- Gwen requested an informal poll as to whether the Board has 
any appetite to discuss more on this topic or move on 

- Board agreed to move on to the next agenda item. 
- Joe turned the discussion to the week of DL before the holiday 

break in December and made a motion. to vote on whether 
HCA could change the last week of school instruction to in-
person learning and not distance before the winter break as 
this issue had not yet been resolved. 

- Roger stated that the week distance learning before winter 
break was a good mitigation strategy to better protect the 
community at large. 

- Tarryn commented that the compromise is spending holidays 
with families vs an extra week of in-person learning and that 
that decision should be brought forward to the parents to 
decide prior to the next Board meeting and voted on at 
November Board meeting. 

- Paul stated that the week was there to consider the immune-
compromised teachers on the staff who if made to be in-
person learning that week may take a week’s leave and leave a 
gap in learning. 

- Pooja stated that the way to making sure our pupils get the 
best education possible is trust teachers with respect to their 
work loads. 

- Stacie and Megan agreed that this plan was put in place to 
best mitigate risk for teachers and pupils and that instructional 
plans need to be made in as far in advance as possible.  
Changing from a distance plan to an in-person plan requires an 
entire change to lesson plans. 



- Grace requested that a communication be sent to parents 
explaining in detail the necessities of the approved re-opening 
plan to allow the parent community to fully understand why 
the re-opening plans and weeks’ distance learning prior to 
winter break were put in place as they were.  

- Gwen clarified that the Board did agree in the September 
meeting to re-evaluate the re-opening timeline at each 
meeting. 
 

 

7. Charter School Committee Update 

Discussion Action 
- Gwen gave feedback on 2 items brought to the CSC 
- HCA requested that LCPS allow HCA to participate in the Cares 

Act funding received by LCPS. 
- LCPS requested a list of Cares Act permissible spending as well 

as any further spending that may be needed to submit to them 
for funding. 

- HCA also brought forward the question of receiving LCPS 
funding based on prior year enrolment numbers as LCPS has 
requested of the State for their funding. 

- The definitive answer will be coming in the next few weeks but 
LCPS did not think it was likely to be approved. 

- Paul and Megan agreed that this did not look likely to go 
ahead and funding would remain on the current year 
enrolment numbers. 

- LCPS felt that as HCA has a waiting list for enrolment, there 
was no adverse effect in 2020 on enrolment numbers so no 
adjustment was needed. 

- Roger felt that this position was not fair to all schools within 
the district and that HCA should be treated as fairly as other 
schools. 

- Paul also gave the committee a robust re-opening report. 
 

None 

 

8.  Curriculum and Instruction Report 

Discussion Action 
Curriculum report presented to Megan and Stacie.  This report can be 
obtained on request from the Board. 

None 
 

 



 

9.  Principal’s Report 

Discussion Action 
 All items contained in the Principals reports were presented to the 
Board under points 6 and 7 above. 

None 

 

10.  Budget Report 

Discussion Action 
Budget report presented by Tarryn.  This report can be obtained on 
request from the Board. 

None 

 

11. HR Report 

Discussion Action 
-  Gwen presented the work performed by the HR committee, 

including: 
o  Working on a grievance process for staff 
o Working on an employee manual to be drawn up for 

HCA staff 
o All contracts for staff have been finalised including 

addendums for staff members taking on additional 
hours and responsibilities during the COVID  

 

 

 

12. Compliance Officer Role 

Discussion Action 
- Gwen requested that the 2 new Board members with a legal 

background, Joe and and Erika take on the role of establishing 
what the role of the HCA Compliance officer should include. 

- This will be compiled as a  

 

 
13.  Executive Session – Personnel 

Executive session was entered into at 9:26pm. Motion brought forward by Gwen, seconded by 
Pooja. Passed unanimously by the board. 

Executive session ended at 10:59pm. Motion brought forward by Gwen, seconded by Pooja. 
Passed unanimously by the board. 



 
Motion brought forward by Tarryn Jonker to approve the salary adjustments requested by Paul 
and issue to each employee (HCA & LCPS employed) a once-off bonus as a token of our 
appreciation for their hard work during this pandemic year including a bonus to Paul for his 
leadership. Seconded by Gwen. Unanimously approved by BOD present 

 
14. Next BOD Meeting – November 19, 2020 

Next Board meeting will be held on November 19th, 2020 at 7pm. 

 
15. Meeting Adjournment 

Motion brought by Gwen Wilf to adjourn Board meeting at 11:02pm. Seconded by Joe.  
Unanimously agreed by the Board.   


